Notes from City Council Meeting 30/11/06

Eastern Avenue Mail Centre

The motion was moved by Labour Councillor Mike Lawlor (Podsmead). Councillor Lawlor read the motion.

“This Council notes with concern the proposals by Royal Mail to close the Gloucester APC mail processing centre at Eastern Avenue and transfer all mail processing activities to a new facility to Swindon.

This Council notes and congratulates the Save Gloucestershire Mail Centre Campaign organised by the Communication Workers Union to raise awareness of the proposals and to urge Royal Mail management to withdraw them and retain mail processing in Gloucester.

This Council therefore resolves:

1. To give it’s support to the retention of Mail Processing at the Eastern Avenue facility.

2. To give its full support to the Save Gloucester Mail Centre Campaign.

3. To write to Royal Mail expressing its concerns”.

Councillor Lawlor said, that the proposed closure of Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre was utterly wrong and would cause huge damage to the environment and local economy and the campaign to retain the centre has his wholehearted support. He continued by urging everyone present to sign the online petition which was available on the campaign website.
Councillor Lawlor quoted from a letter received from Royal Mail in which they claim their proposals would actually reduce CO2 emissions and that only 300 jobs were effected. He then quoted from the CWU document, which broke down the facts and figures of current road mileages and total number of staff employed at the Eastern Avenue site. 

He continued, “The current leadership of Royal Mail, Mr Leighton and Mr Crozier do not understand what Royal Mail is about. All they were interested in was profits and it was about time they realised Royal Mail is a public service and not a private company”. Councillor Lawlor said “What is needed in Gloucester is investment in our postal industry not slash and burn”. Many of the employees of Royal Mail live in some of the poorest wards of the city, the closure of this depot will hit the worst off communities. We need to defend local jobs for local people and provide a first class service this city needs and expects”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Mary Smith (Matson and Robinswood) and leader of the Labour Group. Councillor Smith said, “The closure was announced just minutes after the representatives of the 450 staff were told. Many of the employees at the Eastern Avenue Mail Centre have very long service, some members of staff had been employed for minutes. 4 employees who had attended for their first day of employment at 6pm were told at 6.15pm that the depot was shutting. How can an organisation like Royal Mail treat its employees in this way? 

Councillor Smith again touched on the environmental impact the closure would have as hundreds of thousands of unnecessary miles will be made by employees getting to the Swindon Mail Centre and the obvious increase in large goods vehicles bringing the mail back to the county. Councillor Smith continued, “The road system between Swindon and Gloucester, along the A417 and A419 is not particularly good. There are parts of that stretch of road, which has an accident rate of over 30% above the national average. The whole of Gloucestershire mail depends on this stretch of road”. 

Councillor Smith ended her contribution by saying “there is still everything to play for, this proposed closure must be stopped and we must ensure the dedicated and loyal workforce have the full support of the council.

The motion was then open for debate and Councillor Phil McLellan (Barnwood) Liberal Democrats indicated he wished to speak. Firstly he commented on the excellent campaign being run by the Communication Workers Union and in particular the website, which has an online petition. He urged everyone to give the website publicity and to sign the petitions. 

Councillor McLellan said that he had received a “bizarre document from Royal Mail, which lacked any evidence that the proposal would reduce carbon emissions”. He commented on the document published by the Communication Workers Union, which provided evidence on the number of staff employed at Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre and the current and proposed additional mileage, which would be inevitable if the transfer of mail was to happen. 

He then stated that the mail sent out by the council to each councillor would have a 70 mile round trip before it was delivered to their home addresses. He concluded by saying that “Royal Mail have got it wrong and they should be looking to invest in Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre”.

The last person to enter the debate was Councillor Mark Hawthorne (Longlevens) leader of the Conservative Group and City Council Leader. Councillor Hawthorne stated that he too had received a bizarre document from Royal Mail, which was full of “spin” but lacked conviction. He said, “As politicians we know when we see spin, we do it often enough, that is exactly what Royal Mail are trying to do, spin the facts”. 

Councillor Hawthorne mounted a scathing attack on Royal Mail by saying “The closure is illogical and ill conceived, seriously flawed and ludicrous”.  Their environmental case does not add up, as there will obviously be millions of additional miles used every year by staff movements alone.

He concluded by saying, “Gloucester is a growing city with thousands of new homes and businesses being built, for Royal Mail to consider moving mail to another county is madness”.

As there was no opposition expressed during the debate, the Mayor of the City Council, Councillor Susan Blakeley (Hucclecote) called for the vote. 

The motion was carried unanimously   

